PAGE  
4

September 6, 2006
CERTIFIED MAIL

RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED

Reference No: 06-0119
[REDACTED]
President

Cotton Hill Farm, Inc.

459 Danbury Road

New Milford, CT 06776
Dear [REDACTED]:

This is in response to the appeal that you filed on behalf of your firm, Cotton Hill Farm, Inc. (“CHF”).  We have carefully reviewed the material from the Connecticut Department of Transportation (“CONNDOT”), as well as the information you provided, and have concluded that the removal of the firm’s certification as an eligible Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) under criteria set forth in 49 CFR Part 26 (“the Regulation”) is supported by substantial record evidence.

Your appeal is denied based upon our determination that substantial record evidence supports a conclusion that you have not cooperated fully with CONNDOT as required by the Regulation.

The specific reasons for the denial of your appeal include the following:

COOPERATION

The Regulation at §26.73(c) states, in part that, DBE firms and firms seeking DBE certification shall cooperate fully with recipients requests for information relevant to the certification process.  Failure or refusal to provide such information is a ground for a denial or removal of certification.  

The Regulation at §26.109(c) states that all participants in the Department's DBE program (including, but not limited to, recipients, DBE firms and applicants for DBE certification, complainants and appellants, and contractors using DBE firms to meet contract goals) are required to cooperate fully and promptly with DOT and recipient compliance reviews, certification reviews, investigations, and other requests for information.  Failure to do so shall be a ground for appropriate action against the party involved (e.g., with respect to recipients, a finding of noncompliance; with respect to DBE firms, denial of certification or removal of eligibility and/or suspension and debarment; with respect to a complainant or appellant, dismissal of the complaint or appeal; with respect to a contractor which uses DBE firms to meet goals, findings of non-responsibility for future contracts and/or suspension and debarment).

According to the record, CONNDOT sent a letter to you on April 5, 2005, requesting that CHF complete a DBE application and submit it to the office by June 13, 2005.  The letter indicated that if the application was not returned by this date, a decertification recommendation would be presented to the DBE certification panel.   
CONNDOT stated in its January 18, 2006, letter to you:

On April 5, 2005, a DBE recertification application was mailed to your office.  Your application was due in the Division of Contract Compliance on June 13, 2005.  Presently, [CONNDOT has] not received your information and as a result [CONNDOT is] recommending that your firm be denied DBE certification to the DBE Eligibility Panel for failure to cooperate.  Although the Division of Contract Compliance has recommended denial, the DBE Eligibility Panel makes the final determination.  They will render a decision at 9:00 a.m. on February 22, 2006. . . If you wish to attend this meeting, please contact [CONNDOT].
There is a handwritten entry on this letter that states “2/16/06 emailed me.  Ret. by 3/23/06.”  
The record contains an email from you to CONNDOT, dated February 15, 2006, wherein you stated:

I am in receipt of your letter dated 1/18/2006 regarding Cotton Hill Farm, Inc.’s recertification.  When I did receive the packet in April, it seemed overwhelming especially in light of this company’s busy season for landscaping.  I have been trying to collect all the necessary information since your recent letter, but find that I am leaving for Arizona . . . in less than 12 hours and I haven’t located all of the back-up documentation.  I am returning late on 2/22, the date of the panel meeting so I will not be able to attend.  I need to retain my status if at all possible.  Am I better off overnighting from AZ what I do have and follow-up when I return?  Or is it possible to have one more month for compliance?  

A handwritten entry on this email states “due 3/23/06.”

The record contains a May 9, 2006, letter sent to you from CONNDOT, wherein CONNDOT repeated that it had not received the firm’s information and that the Eligibility Panel would make its decision on May 31, 2006.   The record contains a transcript of the May 31, 2006, Eligibility Panel’s discussion wherein CHF is listed as being nonresponsive.  By letter of June 5, 2006, CONNDOT notified you that CHF is no longer certified as a DBE, stating:

. .  . This determination was made at the May 31, 2006, panel meeting, . . . Based on the January 18, 2006, letter you originally received from the Department’s Division of Contract Compliance explaining your failure to respond to a request to submit your recertification application, in accordance with [the Regulation] §26.109, the panel agrees that CHF does not meet the requirements of the Regulation.

You stated in your July 20, 2006, rebuttal letter to the Department:

. . . I purchased [CHF]  September 10, 1999, and prior to that date and for all years thereafter, [CHF] has been a certified DBE by [CONNDOT].  My re-certification was due for renewal and I was advised by letter that my "packet" was overdue and my status would be acted upon at the February meeting.  I requested an extension which was granted to March 23, 2006.  I mailed the "packet" to the [CONNDOT] on March 3, 2006 and heard nothing further.  I was then waiting to be contacted for my interview and an on-site review.  

In mid-June, a contractor who had submitted [CHF] for DBE approval for a

contract on which it was the successful bidder advised me that [CHF] had been decertified.  I then contacted the [CONNDOT] to ascertain the problem and later was advised that my packet was never received and that I had been decertified at the May meeting.  I sent a copy of my original packet (via overnight delivery so I would have verification of delivery), but I was advised that it would not be accepted and I had to wait a year before reapplying.  My duplicate packet has been returned. . . . 

All my dealings with the [CONNDOT]. . . have been very professional.  I cannot understand how my packet could not have arrived nor why I received no communication about a potential decertification due to non-submittal after the due date of March 23, 2006, nor anything about the decertification itself. . . . I feel like a victim - and I will NEVER send anything so important without proof of delivery so that I know it arrived.

Under the Regulation at §26.73(c), DBE firms and firms seeking DBE certification shall cooperate fully with recipients requests for information relevant to the certification process.  Failure or refusal to provide such information is a ground for a denial or removal of certification.  
The Regulation at §26.109(c) states that all participants in the Department's DBE program (including, but not limited to, recipients, DBE firms and applicants for DBE certification, complainants and appellants, and contractors using DBE firms to meet contract goals) are required to cooperate fully and promptly with DOT and recipient compliance reviews, certification reviews, investigations, and other requests for information.  Failure to do so shall be a ground for appropriate action against the party involved (e.g., with respect to recipients, a finding of noncompliance; with respect to DBE firms, denial of certification or removal of eligibility and/or suspension and debarment; with respect to a complainant or appellant, dismissal of the complaint or appeal; with respect to a contractor which uses DBE firms to meet goals, findings of non-responsibility for future contracts and/or suspension and debarment).  
According to your February 15, 2006, email to CONNDOT, you received the agency’s April 2005 request for materials, and requested an extension of one month in order to prepare your submission.  Handwritten notations on two documents appear to suggest that CONNDOT granted your request and extended the due date for your response to March 23, 2006.  You alleged in your rebuttal letter that you mailed your “packet” to CONNDOT on March 3, 2006, but heard nothing further.  You also alleged that you did not receive any communication about the decertification proceedings.  
CONNDOT notified you in its May 9, 2006, letter that it had not received the information and that the Eligibility Panel would make a decision on May 31, 2006.  There is no indication in the record that CONNDOT received any inquiries from you (other than the email and telephone call identified above) regarding the status of your recertification package.  In addition, a copy of the packet you alleged to have mailed to CONNDOT is not attached to your rebuttal letter and there is no indication that one was actually mailed in March 2006 or returned to you, as you alleged.  Substantial evidence therefore supports a conclusion that you have not cooperated within the meaning of the Department’s Regulation §§26.73 and 26.109 by not providing information CONNDOT requested.    

In summary, the information provided cumulatively supports a conclusion that Cotton Hill Farm does not meet the criteria as required for DBE certification under 49 CFR Part 26.  The company is, therefore, ineligible to participate as a DBE on CONNDOT’s federal financially assisted projects.  This determination is administratively final as of the date of this correspondence. 

Sincerely,

Joseph E. Austin, Chief

External Policy and Program Development Division 

Departmental Office of Civil Rights 

cc: CONNDOT

